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Environmental Management Commission 




Meeting Minutes January 10, 2018

Meeting Location:  Health Department, 2400 Troost Ave, KCMO
Commissioners present:  Carol Adams, Jensen Adams, Bob Berkebile, Caroline (Molly) Davies, Gloria Ortiz Fisher, Jim Hansen, Marty Kraft, Robin Martinez, DJ Pierre, Ben Proffer, Jack Schrimsher
Commissioners Absent:
Kimberly Hill, Seft Hunter, Julie Koppen, Nacente Seabury, Emily Truebner
Staff: Dennis Murphey, Philip Boyles and Jerry Shechter – OEQ; Katie Chandler - Law
Guests: David Mitchell – Citizens Climate Lobby, Claus Wawrzinek – Sierra Club; Michael Kelley – BikeWalk KC
A. The meeting was called to order at 4:05 pm; A quorum was present. Co-chair Carol Adams welcomed commissioners, staff, and guests who introduced themselves.
B. Minutes – DJ Pierre made a motion, seconded by Caroline Davies, to approve the minutes of the meeting of December, 2017 as presented. The motion was approved.
C. Commission Operations – Commissioners and Katie Chandler
· Bob Berkebile began the discussion by stating there is reason to believe we are entering the most challenging time especially with regard to climate change. He suggested the city needs to become more informed, more creative, and more effective. It is time to reconsider the EMC enabling legislation with a focus on what is as opposed to what ought to be and formulate a strategy to move there. Carol Adams stated she would like to see a change in the ordinance to proactively enable cross-pollination with other organizations, boards, etc. and that new commissioners be made aware of this as a requirement of service including e.g., transportation, water, air quality, social equity, etc. EMC should be involved in early stages of planning to get environmental issues on the table. Bob believes embedding EMC commissioners in other entities would be effective. Jensen Adams said that EMC relationship with the Air Quality Forum has been very effective as well as with the Climate Protection Steering Committee. The Health Commission has a similar model. Marty Kraft supported the idea.
· Katie Chandler said language could be inserted into the ordinance.

· Carol noted regional advisory forums and commissions tend to have a long-term focus on an area of activity or concern. Frequently, City task forces and study groups to have shorter terms and focus on specific issues.
· Bob and Jack Schrimsher led a discussion on the background of establishment of the EMC.

· Jack noted the EMC has not been as much of a process driver as originally envisioned while, on the other hand, KC mayors, city council members and professional staff have done better than envisioned.
· Bob stated challenges now are far greater and we need to address going beyond resilience to be more proactive, and forward looking. He asked whether the EMC should be better integrated with the city at large as well. Carol asked visitors for their opinions.
· David Mitchell – EMC meetings at 2 hours once per month is not sufficient

· Claus Wawrzinek – Asked if more OEQ staff would be needed

· Michael Kelley – Need to push for more social equity and diversity. Carol noted that several of the minority and women commissioners were not able to attend the meeting today. He stated the EMC needs to make the wider community aware of what the EMC is doing and supporting/recommending to the Mayor and City Council – and why. Need to make the general public more aware.
· Carol noted the EMC does not make policy but, instead, makes policy recommendations.
· Dennis – There has been a fundamental change – the EMC has shifted from regulatory compliance, in the 1990’s, to policy issues now. A question is whether the EMC wants to address more than just compliance.
· Bob reiterated this is an opportunity for the EMC, and the city, to think more about actually being transformative. As an example, we have spoken about the LEED-Gold ordinance as is applies to the new KCI but, instead, should be thinking about designing for being regenerative and net positive relative to carbon rather than settling for LEED Gold.
· Ben questioned how the EMC should go about getting better integrated with the larger community.

· Molly suggested the EMC disseminate information rather than just gathering information and relating to the Mayor and City Council.

· Katie referred to the handouts on other ordinances. She and asked commissioners to think about these issues and to come prepared to discuss them at the February meeting.

· Ben expressed support for the suggestion made by Molly.

· Bob suggested a strategic planning process to figure out who we are now, who we want to be, and how do we become that.

· David Mitchell – encouraged the EMC to come up with policy recommendations that will have a significant impact on the whole community. Should start with the process suggested by Bob.

· Jim – Asked if the EMC is really influential when sending recommendations to the Mayor and Council? Carol responded that we have been effective at least in some cases, as an example, the recommendation to enter onto a climate protection planning process and several others.
· Claus Wawrzinek – How should the EMC make its issues more relevant to younger audiences?
· Robin – The annual report OEQ provides City Council provides a framework for the EMC; should we do an annual “SWOT” analysis? Should we hold a more global perspective? Can we focus on more specific issues, such as KCI?
· Michael Kelley – Could be more effective by working more behind the scenes, as appropriate; work for multiple sponsors for recommendations for action; engage people who write well.

· Carol – Asked each person making a suggestion to reduce them to writing and send them to Jerry; also, please indicate whether you want to be in a work group to work on the ideas.\

· Molly – Should we schedule a retreat? Should think about adopting ideas to work on this and next year.

D. Response to the Climate Emergency – No discussion
E. OEQ Report – Dennis Murphey

1. Staff has been working on the clean energy resolution. Specifically, we have been working on item D regarding under-served communities; We will extend the process to engage neighborhoods, at a listening session in February, to find out what might work in the individual neighborhoods. The meeting is currently scheduled for Tuesday, February 20, 2018 at the Kauffman Foundation Conference Center. Dennis thanked Ben Proffer for his participation. KCP&L is planning to submit requests to the Public Service Commission (PSC) for authorization to implement programs which are supportive.

2. Dennis, Tom Jacobs and Dr. Lyle, KU, will appear on KCUR, on Up to Date with Steve Kraske, tomorrow morning at 11:30 am.

3. The annual Green Solutions EMS Report has been published and circulated

4. The City has been contacted by the National Association of Clean Air Agencies to provide information re our climate work as they are trying to determine how they might assist local governments in this area.
5. MARC work group has been established to update the regional transportation plan
6. Have been contacted by someone with the KC Design Center about the design of a net zero energy affordable house in the Scarritt Neighborhood under a DOE program. This is a national student competition.

7. MARC Solid Waste Management District (SWMD) has a number of recycling drop-off centers closing mostly due to market changes; China is accepting less from the USA, especially plastic.
8. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) has rejected a request from DOE Secretary Perry to support the coal and oil industry. This action was supported by the natural gas industry/.

9. There has been state level push back about off-shore drilling exemptions. Where Florida has been granted an exemption, other states are now requesting similar actions.

10. Alaska National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR) is now open for exploration but there have been few applications so far.

11. The federal rebate for purchase of electric vehicles has survived the new budget.

12. EPA will hold a listening session in the KC area about the federal proposal for action on the Clean Power Plan. The national Climate Mayors group will send a letter in opposition to killing the plan. It is hoped Mayor James will sign the letter.

13. Staff will begin working on changes to the Climate Protection Plan that will include resilience. 

David Mitchell referred to a study by Chinese climatologists indicating that, with higher mean temperatures, there will be more deserts that may have a significant impact on US food production.

Bob – the perspectives we each bring to the debate are critical. We must divorce ourselves from the “chicken little” mentality to find forward thinking strategies – to balance the critical character of the situation with hope.

F. Retreat Priorities – No report
G. Liaison Updates – 
1. Air Quality Forum – No report
2. LEED – No report
3. Solid Waste Planning – No report

4. Climate Protection Steering Committee – No report
5. Vacant Lots – No report
6. Health Commission – No report
H. Old Business – None
I. New Business – None
J. Remarks –
	The next EMC meeting is: 

	February 14, 2018
4:00 pm to 5:30 pm

Health Department – 2400 Troost Ave



The meeting was adjourned at 6:00 pm
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